FAO LIBRARY AN: 449041

Report of the

# FIFTEENTH FAO REGIONAL CONFERENCE FOR LATIN AMERICA

Montevideo, 15-19 August 1978



FOOD AND AGRICULTURE ORGANIZATION OF THE UNITED NATIONS

## FAO Member Nations Serviced by the Latin American Regional Office (at 19 August 1978)

Argentina
Bahamas
Barbados
Bolivia
Brazil
Chile
Colombia
Costa Rica
Cuba

Dominican Republic Ecuador El Salvador Grenada Guatemala Guyana Haiti Honduras Jamaica Mexico Nicaragua Panama Paraguay Peru Suriname

Trinidad and Tobago Uruguay Venezuela

### Date and place of FAO Regional Conferences for Latin America

First — Quito, Ecuador, 18-25 September 1949
Second — Montevideo, Uruguay, 1-12 December 1950
Third — Buenos Aires, Argentina, 1-10 September 1954

Fourth — Santiago, Chile, 19-30 November 1956
Fifth — San José, Costa Rica, 12-21 November 1958
Sixth — Mexico City, Mexico, 9-20 August 1960
Seventh — Rio de Janeiro, Brazil, 17-27 November 1962
Eighth — Viña del Mar, Chile, 13-29 March 1965

Ninth — Punta del Este, Uruguay, 5-16 December 1966
Tenth — Kingston, Jamaica, 2-13 December 1968
Eleventh — Caracas, Venezuela, 12-20 October 1970
Twelfth — Cali, Colombia, 21 August — 2 September 1973

Twelfth — Cali, Colombia, 21 August — 2 September 1972 Thirteenth — Panama City, Panama, 12-23 August 1974

Fourteenth - Lima, Peru, 21-29 April 1976

Fifteenth - Montevideo, Uruguay, 15-19 August 1978

# REPORT OF THE FIFTEENTH FAO REGIONAL CONFERENCE FOR LATIN AMERICA

Montevideo (Uruguay), 15 - 19 August 1978

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Paragraphs
INTRODUCTION	1
	2 - 7
Inaugural Ceremony	
Opening of the Conference	. 8
Election of Officers	9 - 10
Adoption of the Agenda and Timetable	11
Statement by the Director-General of FAO	12 - 18
PLENARY SESSION ITEMS	
General debate on situation and prospects of food and agriculture in Latin America	19 - 42
Agrarian reform and rural development in the region, with reference to the World Conference on Agrarian Reform and Rural Development (Res. 1/78)	43 - 60
The state of natural resources and the environment	61 - 67
African swine fever (Res. 2/78)	68 - 75
Technical cooperation among developing countries, with particular emphasis on national and regional institutions (Res. 3/78)	76 <b>–</b> 87
Problems of international trade of agricultural products of the region (Res. 4/78)	88 - 101
Implementation of FAO's priority programme in the region	102 - 113
Other matters	114 - 117
CONCLUDING ITEMS	
Adoption of the Report	118
Place of the 16th FAO Regional Conference for Latin America	119
Closure of the Conference	120 - 139
APPENDIXES	

- A Agenda
- B List of documents
- C List of participants

#### INTRODUCTION

1. The Fifteenth FAO Regional Conference for Latin America was held in the Town Hall of the city of Montevideo, Uruguay, from 15 to 19 August 1978, at the kind invitation of the Government of the Eastern Republic of Uruguay.

#### Inaugural Ceremony

- 2. The inaugural ceremony was attended by His Excellency Dr. Aparicio Mendez, President of the Eastern Republic of Uruguay, and by the Commanders-in-Chief of the Armed Forces: Lieutenant-General Gregorio Alvarez, Commander-in-Chief of the Army; Vice-Admiral Hugo Marquez, Commander-in-Chief of the Navy; and Brigadier-General José D. Cardozo, acting Commander-in-Chief of the Air Force.
- 3. The Director-General of FAO, Mr. Edouard Saouma, took the floor to thank the President of the Republic for attending the ceremony and to express appreciation for the hospitality of the Government and people of the Eastern Republic of Uruguay; he also stressed the important contribution being made by the country to agricultural production on a regional and world level.
- 4. The President of the Republic then addressed those present at the meeting and bade them welcome, stating that this was the third time that the country had hosted an FAO Regional Conference. He added that this Conference was of particular importance, since it was taking place in the context of FAO's new policy trend, characterized by the decentralization accorded to the Regional Offices and to FAO Country Representatives and by a pragmatic approach towards solving the problems of the rural areas in the Region.
- 5. The President emphasized the efforts being made by the country in connexion with rural development, based on a humanization of work in order to attain a greater wealth of food supplies for the country and the rest of the world. He stressed the efforts which were being made to diversify production, pointing out, in particular, the rapid progress in the development of the fishing industry. He also referred to the new measures taken to stimulate the growth of the country's agricultural sector.
- 6. The President added that this Conference was being held at a critical period in the history of food supplies and he made special mention of the great sums being spent on armaments as compared with the limited investments for resolving the problems of undernutrition; he also mentioned the negative effects of tariff barriers on the Region's external trade of its products, and the social aims which should inspire capital investments.
- 7. The Director-General thanked the President of the Republic for his statement and underlined FAO's readiness to go on providing the technical support for which it was requested for the development of agriculture, forestry and fishery in Uruguay and in the other countries of the Region; on behalf of the President and on his own behalf, he then declared the Conference inaugurated.

#### Opening of the Conference

8. The Director-General, Mr. Edouard Saouma, opened the proceedings of the Conference.

#### Election of Officers

9. The Conference elected by acclamation: as Chairman, Mr. Luis H. Meyer, Minister of Industry and Energy and Acting Minister of Agriculture and Fisheries of Uruguay; as First Vice-Chairman, Mr. Rutilio Aguilera, Minister of Agriculture of El Salvador; as second Vice-Chairman, Mr. Alysson Paulinelli, Minister of Agriculture of Brazil; and as Rapporteur, Major Paco Moncayo, Coordinator General of the Ministry of Agriculture of Ecuador.

10. The Drafting Committee consisted of the Rapporteur and representatives of Argentina, Brazil, Costa Rica, Cuba, Haiti, Mexico and Venezuela. It was indicated that other countries were free to participate in the work of the Committee.

#### Adoption of the Agenda and Timetable

II. The Conference approved the Agenda and Timetable; the former is attached as  $\underline{\text{Appendix A}}$  to this Report.

#### Statement by the Director-General of FAO

- 12. The Director-General, in his statement, analysed the situation of food and agriculture in a regional and world perspective.
- 13. He stressed the need for a world food security system to meet situations arising from poor harvests, which constituted a latent threat. He said that the developing countries would have to give due priority to agriculture, mobilize their own funds and obtain financing from the rich countries in order to make the large investments necessary to intensify the rate of agricultural production.
- 14. He referred to the growth of food production in the Region, stating the although this had been higher between 1970 and 1977 than the average for the developing countries, it was not sufficient to improve nutritional levels rapidly and substantially; he added that, according to the Fourth FAO World Food Survey, in 1972-1974, the diet of 15 percent of the population of Latin America was below the critical minimum limit, which meant that more than 46 million people suffered from malnutrition.
- 15. He emphasized that, given the average level of their food resources, more than ten countries of the Region had food deficits, which accentuated their problems of poverty; he urged that a frontal attack be made on poverty and want by systematic rural development policies, and pointed out the need to ensure mobilization of the rural masses and their integration into the development process. He stated that the World Conference on Agrarian Reform and Rural Development was being convened in 1979 for this purpose and he hoped that its results would be geared to action.
- 16. He then referred to the low level of investments in the agricultural sector, deriving from the inadequacy of financial resources and the scarcity of well-prepared projects. He stressed the increase recorded in loans for agriculture made by the World Bank and the Inter-American Development Bank and voiced the hope that the investments would benefit the poorest sectors of the rural population.
- 17. He mentioned the subject of regional agricultural cooperation, underlining the work being carried out in this respect by FAO in collaboration with ECLA, through the Joint FAO/ECLA Agriculture Division. He made special reference to the work which the Latin American Economic System (SELA) was doing in this field and added that FAO was ready to cooperate closely with this Organization in its efforts to achieve regional economic integration.
- 18. He then referred to the solidarity which should prevail on a world scale in order to crystallize the efforts which countries were making to find a lasting solution to their problems. He voiced his concern at the situation of Latin American commodities in international agricultural trade, pointing out that between 1960 and 1976 Latin America's relative share in world exports of agricultural commodities had dropped in volume from 23 to 13 percent. He expressed the hope that the GATT multilateral trade negotiations would lead to a greater opening of agricultural markets and defeat renascent protectionism; and that the negotiations started in Geneva under the integrated UNCTAD programme would shortly lead to greater stability of prices and markets for the principal commodities.

#### PLENARY SESSION ITEMS

# General debate on situation and prospects of food and agriculture in Latin America

- 19. Most of the delegations spoke on this item of the agenda, referring to the situation of food and agriculture in their respective countries, regarding which they furnished valuable and up-to-date information. They also made various references to matters connected with specific items on the Agenda of the Regional Conference, which have been included in the summary of the discussions on these items in this report.
- 20. Delegations participating in the general debate underlined the great importance assigned by their governments to agriculture as the key factor in the economic and social development of their respective countries. They also mentioned that when this activity had stagnated or grown but little, there had been serious repercussions on the whole economy and on its rate of expansion. They also recognized that even when it had attained satisfactory rates of growth, as shown by some indicators mentioned by various countries, it had not led to a substantial alleviation of the serious nutritional, employment, migratory and social problems which still confronted a large part of the population of Latin America.
- 21. Some delegations pointed out that economic policies of an overall nature should take due account of aspects essential for agricultural development, such as: the adoption of realistic exchange systems which gave national currencies proper equality; not burdening with taxes the exportation of primary commodities; not giving excessive protection to national input industries at the expense of agricultural production costs; the abandonment of development models based on closed economies, so as to make better use of the comparative advantages of a production-oriented approach.
- 22. For the first time in a regional conference on food and agriculture, the delegations referred to the enormous sums spent on armaments, a subject which had been discussed in other fora. The Conference echoed the statement made by the President of the Republic of Uruguay in his inaugural address regarding the magnitude of national expenditures on armaments, emphasizing that an end must be put to this process and that the funds set aside for armaments must be reassigned to increasing food production and to agricultural development.
- 23. There was emphasis on the desirability of promoting and supporting the socio-economic organization of the peasant sector as a way of increasing overall efficiency in the agricultural sector, and of guaranteeing production so that rural workers could raise their levels of social, economic and political participation.
- 24. Attention was drawn to the urgent necessity of correcting the inefficiency of internal trade in agricultural commodities and to the priority that should be given to improvements aimed at reducing post-harvest losses. Stress was also put on the advisability of introducing mass-marketing techniques and of making the investments necessary to improve storage, transport and distribution.
- 25. Emphasis was put on the participation of the public sector in the marketing of agricultural commodities in order to ensure prices remunerative for the producers and within reach of the consumers. There was insistence on the need to reduce trading profits, to improve marketing organization and to develop efficient systems of supplying food and other agricultural commodities.
- 26. With reference to the food aid projects to which the Director-General had referred in his introductory statement, it was remarked that it was important that such aid be made available with maximum flexibility and efficiency, and that the multilateral channelling of resources offered greater possibilities for achieving such efficiency than did bilateral arrangements. It was pointed out that, although it was logical for priority to be given to the countries most in need, this criterion should be flexible, in the sense of not underrating the importance of aid to countries which, although not at the lowest levels of development, had pressing emergency problems and requirements. Similarly, countries which had an administrative organization and an infrastructure relatively well equipped to use the food in development programmes, and were therefore in a position to take more advantage of the resources, should not be excluded from food aid.

- 27. The delegations pointed out that regional cooperation had its roots in the geography and history, and in the political, socio-economic, scientific and technical conditions of the continent.
- 28. Integration and cooperation schemes, besides being founded on solidarity, were also based, in practice, on established cooperative structures, on the vitality of regional institutions and on the dynamism of cooperative programmes. In this connection attention was drawn to the importance that member countries of the Cartagena Agreement attached to the efforts being made to stimulate Andean sub-regional agricultural integration through the implementation of specific projects, the harmonization of agricultural health policies and coordinated marketing.
- 29. Special mention was made of the work being done by the Latin American Economic System in its function as adviser and coordinator with regard to economic and social problems, particularly in the agricultural sector, in which various Action Committees had been set up to combine efforts aimed at increasing regional production of grains, livestock products, oilseeds, marine products, supplementary foods, fertilizers, etc.
- 30. Emphasis was placed on the advisability of FAO continuing to cooperate as closely as possible with SELA and its Action Committees.
- 31. Several delegations said that, in order to speed up the balanced development of agriculture in the Latin American countries, it was necessary to adopt technologies suited to the conditions prevailing in each one. In this connexion, reference was made to the need to apply selective criteria in adopting foreign technologies and to give vigorous encouragement to countries' efforts to devise their own technologies.
- 32. Reference was also made to the need for the State to guide and induce technological improvements, even by compulsory means, in the endeavour to attain economic and social objectives which went beyond the interests and motivations of individual farmers.
- 33. The development of agricultural technology, by means of both pure and applied research and by training and extension work, was a basic prerequisite for an increase in production and, in general, for the development of the sector. The average productivity levels prevailing in Latin America were comparatively low; introduction of appropriate technologies, through both its economic and its social effects, would lead to substantial increases in the production of the most important agricultural commodities in various countries of the Region.
- 34. Concern was expressed at the existence of large numbers of poor peasants and unorganized, unemployed workers, whose precarious situation had persisted for decades.
- 35. It was recognized that rural poverty had increased between 1950 and 1975, in spite of the growth achieved by the economies. World Bank studies estimated that in 1969 poverty affected 38 percent of the Latin American rural population; according to other surveys, the figure was even higher.
- 36. Most of the delegations emphasized the need to adopt national strategies and policies to fight against this serious problem, and to conduct in this context agriarian reform and integrated rural development efforts. Stress was laid on the need to ensure the participation of the rural masses in these efforts, as well as their integration in the overall development process.
- 37. The Chairman of the Latin American Group of Representatives to FAO said that he was pleased with the new orientation given to FAO by the Director-General, with emphasis on action. He also remarked that Latin America's representation within the Organization should be more in accordance with the real position of the region and with the efforts which it was making to increase its agricultural production. He stressed the fact that the interest of Latin American countries in FAO was shown by, among other things, the presence at this Regional Conference of many Permanent Representatives of Latin American countries to FAO, in compliance with a request made bt the Director-General.

- 38. The Director-General replied that he was pleased to inform the Regional Conference that he had recently appointed two Latin American personalities to high-level posts in FAO: Mr. Marcos Flores Rodas (Honduras) as Assistant Director-General for the Forestry Department, and Mr. Rafael Moreno (Chile) as Director of the Division of Human Resources, Rural Institutions and Agrarian Reform. The Region now had the highest number of Assistant Directors-General in FAO.
- 39. The Conference endorsed the proposal presented beforehand to the FAO Latin American Group, to the effect that FAO, in cooperation with governments, should provide for an efficient flow of information on its activities in the Region and enable governments to know the results of evaluation, control and monitoring, and follow-up, so that they could measure the effectiveness of FAO's action and, if need be, modify the strategy and methods used, so as to obtain the maximum benefits in relation to their priorities and to the efforts and investments made. It was proposed that this should start as from 1979, and that the Agenda for the Sixteenth Regional Conference include an item and a report relating to this subject.
- 40. The Vice-President of the International Fund for Agricultural Development (IFAD) illustrated the objectives of the Fund, which could, in cooperation with other institutions use its resources to help alleviate hunger and poverty in the developing world. He emphaseized the necessity of increasing production and improving the distribution of food in the developing countries. He explained the conditions for granting loans, pointing out that the majority of them were directed towards combating rural poverty. He reported the favourable welcome given by the Fund's Executive Committee to a loan request for a country in the Latin American region. He added that six more countries were already included in the Fund's programme of work. He underlined FAO's support for IFAD's work.
- 41. The representative of the World Food Council reported on the results of the Council's Fourth Meeting, held in Mexico in June 1978. The implementation of the Action Programme for the eradication of hunger and malnutrition, adopted the previous year at Manila, had been revised. Agreement had been reached on concrete actions to increase food production, improve nutrition and reduce hunger, and for food security and international trade. He expressed the concern of the Council at the slowness of the negotiations for a new international agreement on grains, the establishment of an international reserve system and a new convention on food aid, urging prompt action in these fields.
- 42. The representative of SELA underlined the activities carried out by this body since its creation as regards cooperation in the production and marketing of food and agricultural inputs. He reported on the work started in this body's various action Committees and underlined the collaboration received from FAO, in particular the Regional Office, in aspects connected with its regular tasks and with those carried out by these action Committees. He indicated that SELA hoped to be able to continue to count on FAO assistance in the future, to help clarify the problems affecting the region in the fields of agricultural trade and cooperation.

# Agrarian reform and rural development in the region, with reference to the World Conference on Agrarian Reform and Rural Development

43. This item was introduced by the special Representative of the Director-General of FAO for the World Conference on Agrarian Reform and Rural Development, who referred to the extensive discussions held on this matter during the CEPAL/FAO Technical Meeting on Rural Social Development in Latin America. He stated that for the purposes of the Conference the concepts of agrarian reform and reform of the land tenure system were not synonymous, the latter being confined to a change in land tenure or ownership, while the first concept covered transformations in production structures and rural institutions as well as in land tenure. He added that the Conference was seeking more rapid economic, social, cultural and technological development of the neglected rural areas of the developing world, and that in

order to achieve this objective, transformations must be wrought not only in the land tenure structures but also in all the socio-economic, technical and cultural fields which might be necessary.

- 44. The Chairman of the CAPAL/FAO Technical Meeting submitted to the delegates the report of this meeting and requested the Conference to adopt its conclusions in a resolution. The delegations expressed their approval of the report.
- 45. The Argentine delegation felt it would be advisable to include in the report of the Conference some concepts which had been formulated by some delegations after the CAPAL/FAO Technical Meeting and which, in its opinion, defined the scope of the recommendations proposed.
- 46. Support for the World Conference on Agrarian Reform and Rural Development was reiterated.
- 47. The delegations agreed with the emphasis placed by the report of the CEPAL/FAO Technical Meeting on the fact that "each State has the sovereign right to legislate, plan, regulate and adopt the measures and implement the actions required to restructure the tenure, ownership and use of its natural resources so as to ensure a fair distribution of the resources and of the benefits derived from their utilization".
- 48. The delegations referred to the necessity of incorporating all peasants and rural workers into development through their full and effective participation in this process. This would benefit above all those in unfavourable economic, social and cultural conditions as was the case, particularly, for indigenous communities.
- 49. It was stressed that agrarian reform and rural development processes should be comprehensive, affecting not only the land tenure system but also all those economic and social aspects which had a bearing on the success of such processes.
- 50. Various delegations pointed out that the main obstacles to the implementation of agriarian reform and rural development were: the inadequacy of juridical concepts and instruments and of the bodies responsible for carrying out the process; the power possessed by the sectors or interests affected to oppose their introduction or to distort them during implementation; the inexistence or ineffictiveness of a representative and autonomous peasant organization; and the lack of an exact awareness of peasant problems.
- 51. Attention was drawn to the necessity of giving greater attention to the problem of the ''minifundistas'', who in some cases were affected by poverty as much as or more than were the wage-earning agricultural workers.
- 52. The importance was indicated of the countries carrying out an exhaustive examination of the social and economic conditions prevailing in each and then formulating the most suitable policies and strategies to be followed.
- 53. Some countries indicated the necessity of extending their agricultural frontier on the basis of land settlement projects. In this respect emphasis was laid on the large investments necessary for the construction of the economic and social infrastructure.
- 54. Some delegations considered it pertinent to deal with the subject of land expropriation for agrarian purposes and ways of compensating for this, indicating the need to pay a fair price.

- 55. It was recognized that rural development required the mobilization of all available resources, and particularly full use of the efforts and devotion of women and the young to the daily activities of rural life. It was therefore necessary to give appropriate value and adequate remuneration to the work carried out by these sectors of the population and to encourage the diversification and broadening of their occupations both inside and outside the home, multiplying their economic, social and cultural opportunities.
- 56. Consideration was given to the need for training plans for rural families to be conceived as part of agrarian reform and rural development programmes within the overall context of general and technical education and not as mere projects for the transference of knowledge on specific aspects; comprehensive training would make it possible to guide people and increase their possibilities of being able to follow their own aspirations, bearing in mind their national characteristics and guaranteeing dynamic socio-cultural change and their full and active participation in the development process.
- 57. Emphasis was put on the importance of fiscal policy as an instrument of development, in the sense that it could assist in a more rational distribution of income and land and also promote efficient and intensive use of the land.
- 58. Various delegations stated that the tool of taxation had been underemployed in the region as a lever for economic and social development, pointing out that in combination with other policies it could make an effective contribution to this process. They emphasized the interest in adapting taxation policies to sectoral development plans and stressed that some experience had been acquired which, if made known throughout the region, would help to make possible an improved and fairer rural taxation system.
- 59. It was recommended that at the next Regional Conference FAO submit an analysis of taxation in the region as an instrument of rural development; it was also recommended that exchange of experiences on this matter among the Latin American countries be encouraged and promoted.
- 60. The Conference endorsed the conclusions of the CEPAL/FAO Technical Meeting on Rural Social Development in Latin America and approved the following Resolution in this connection:

#### RESOLUTION 1/78

The Fifteenth FAO Regional Conference for Latin America,

#### Considering:

- 1. That rural development in Latin America depends on a multiplicity of institutional, political, economic, cultural and technical factors which are affected by the progress achieved in other sectors of the economy and by the way in which this economy is inserted into the international economy; and that it should therefore be conceived, examined, interpreted and promoted in terms of its complex relations with other economic activities and with society as a whole;
- 2. That each state has the sovereign right to legislate, plan, regulate and adopt the measures and implement the actions required to restructure the tenure, ownership and use of its natural resources so as to ensure a fair distribution of the resources and of the benefits derived from their utilization; that the new structures should be suited to the conditions prevailing in the countries themselves; and that this means that there are many possible ways of tackling these problems, although this does not prevent many approaches being complementary to each other or having factors in common;
- 3. That an assessment of the rural situation and of its principal component agriculture shows that in many countries the situation is critical and contradictory: on the one hand, there is the economic expansion of a small fraction of the population which has achieved significant advances in the access to natural and financial resources, in managerial capacity, in the adoption of technological innovations and in potential benefits from opportunities on the external market; on the other hand, the old problems of emargination, characterized by, among other things, the lack of access of a large part of the population to the productive resources land, water, credit and services persist or are becoming more accentuated; and this, in turn, maintains or renders more acute the problems of subsistence, unemployment, emigration, the unequal distribution of income and the consequent deterioration of the general living conditions of the majority of the rural population and also of sectors of the urban population;
- 4. That the dynamism shown by the commercial sector of Latin American agriculture and the persistence or accentuation of the problems of the traditional peasant sector in many countries are not independent phenomena, and that these socio-economic imbalances induce it to raise again the question of the urgency and need for a real integration of the peasant sector in the development process, now and in the coming decades, since this sector has suffered from inadequate attention in regard to the amount of investments which such development requires;
- 5. That it views with deep concern the present state of multilateral trade negotiations, in which discussions are being held on essential matters relating to agricultural products, which in large part constitute the basis for the progress of the developing countries, whose economy depends to a high degree on exportation of these products;
- 6. That it feels pleasure and satisfaction at the decision taken by the Director-General of FAO to hold a World Conference on Agrarian Reform and Rural Development in July 1979, and underlines the importance this Conference can have for agrarian reform rural development and the overall development of the region, since it will make possible a valuable exchange of experience among all the participating members, and also constitute an important factor in awakening world public opinion to awareness of the seriousness of the backwardness prevailing in many rural areas, in particular in the developing countries, and of the urgency of finding solutions to such a grave problem;

- 7. That it is glad that it is planned for the Conference to discuss agrarian reform and rural development policy within the framework of a policy of national development, as well as the implications for this policy of world economic conditions and the order which governs international economic relations;
- 8. That it is also pleased with the information received on the preparation of this World Conference and the contribution of the countries to preparing the corresponding studies and making an analysis of policies, programmes and strategies in this field, and notes that the preparations are being made in conformity with the indications given in the resolution of the Nineteenth FAO Conference to the effect that Latin America should provide for active and high-level participation in the World Conference, as recommended by the FAO Conference and by the United Nations Economic and Social Council, and that this participation should take into account the multidisciplinary nature of the Conference.

#### Resolves to adopt the following recommendation:

- 1. The statements and resolutions on agrarian reform, rural development and overall development adopted within the international community, particularly those relating to the establishment of the New International Economic Order and the Charter of the Economic Rights and Duties of States, should constitute the framework for the aspirations and the focus of the efforts made by Latin America in this matter.
- 2. It reaffirms the contents of the Resolution adopted at the Thirteenth FAO Regional Conference for Latin America, which lays down that in all the countries of the region, with a few exceptions, agrarian reform must be a pre-requisite for rural development.
- 3. In the formulation and implementation of projects and programmes for agrarian reform and rural development the following purposes should be pursued;
  - (i) to create the conditions for a sustained improvement in the social wellbeing and quality of life of the rural population, combating the causes of poverty in order to eradicate it;
  - (ii) to ensure the sovereign, rational and responsible use of productive resources in accordance with their potentiality and in the light of the social requirements of the population; and
  - iii) to create the conditions which will guarantee effective participation by the rural population in the political, social, economic and cultural life of the country;

Programmes and projects for agrarian reform and rural development should therefore be of national scope and geared clearly and specifically towards:

- fair and rational distribution or redistribution of the productive resources, above all the land and the use of water;
- ii) equitable distribution of incomes;
- iii) increase of production and productivity;
- iv) economic and social organization of the peasants;
- v) increase of permanent and fairly remunerated employment; and
- vi) improvement of cultural and nutritional levels.
- 4. The strategies adopted by countries in the light of their special conditions and sovereignty should have a conceptual basis provided by the statements already approved and by a nucleus of common objectives, such as:
  - i) to carry out structural reforms or actions which will have an effect on the real root causes of the rural problem;

- ii) to accompany reforms in the agrarian and agricultural sectors by similar reforms in the other sectors of the economy, and in society;
- iii) to upgrade the role of agriculture in rural and global development, pointing out the functions fulfilled by this sector in the economy, with a view to reorienting public and private investment programmes;
- iv) to generate and adapt farm technology in the light of the economic and social effects that every technological innovation brings with it;
- v) to promote and support more effective participation by the rural population, including particularly women and the young;
- vi) to improve and expand social services in the rural areas, laying emphasis on training and other economic activities of the rural sector;
- vii) to rationalize the various government agencies and integrate them organically to enable the State to fulfil its role efficiently;
- viii) to promote actions that will enable the national economies to be inserted in a fair and harmonious way and reciprocal interests to be better attended to in the New International Economic Order;
- ix) to seek new, dynamic and imaginative forms of action for intraregional cooperation with regard to agriculture and other rural activities; and
- x) to give greater coherence and continuity to policies and instruments for agrarian reform and agricultural development, in order to take more advantage of the production potential in the light of the social aims pursued and the recognized priority to be accorded to depressed areas and emarginated groups.
- 5. It reaffirms the interest expressed by the Latin American countries with regard to international trade and the need for the agricultural commodities exported by the countries of the region to have appropriate conditions of access, fair and remunerative prices and more favourable treatment on importing markets, in accordance with the just aspirations of the New International Economic Order. Rural development compatible with overall development cannot be attained unless conditions are created in international trade which make it possible to attenuate and finally eliminate the protectionist practices of the developed countries, which prevent access to the markets by the agricultural commodities of the developing countries and lower their prices, causing conditions of inequality as compared with the industrial products of these developed countries.
- 6. Joint and coordinated action should be undertaken by the United Nations Agencies to channel technical and financial resources for rural development programmes carried out by the governments of the region for the benefit of emarginated peasants.

#### The state of natural resources and the environment

61. The delegations thanked FAO for the preparation of the valuable document LARC/78/2-Sup.1. In this for the first time, the important issues of natural resources and environment associated with agricultural production are assessed in a complete and detailed manner, the necessity for a global approach and planning are emphasized, and the possible degradation/depletion of these resources is related to the unprecedented rise in population. The linkages between ensuing socio-economic changes, food demand and the whole range of problems created by capital-intensive agricultural technology are analysed. It was therefore considered that this important paper should constitute the basic document on this subject for the purpose of developing and promoting further specific activities aiming at better utilization of natural resources by small-scale producers.

- 62. The delegations referred to the attention that should be paid to the conservation of natural resources and to the ecological balance in view of the increasing pressure being put on these resources by indiscriminate use a situation which could lead to the exhaustion of resources which constitute an important source of food.
- 63. Consideration was given to the necessity of developing and encouraging, at regional, national and local levels, specific activities aimed at studying and implementing rational management of the natural resources and controlling their degradation and loss.
- 64. Attention was drawn to the necessity of planning for better use of land and water, improvement of soil fertility, improvement of genetic material, greater use of cultivation techniques and more advanced forms of pest and disease control and eradication.
- 65. Emphasis was put on the need to integrate crop-growing with livestock-raising, agrosilviculture and aquaculture wherever possible. This could be achieved by establishing and developing agricultural systems adapted to the ecological and socio-economic requirements and conditions. This approach would include: the application of appropriate land and water conservancy measures, the recycling of organic materials, wider use of nitrogen-fixing organisms, integrated pest control, agro-silviculture, aquaculture and better utilization of local genetic resources.
- 66. As regards the control of soil degradation, it was indicated that this should cover erosion control and recuperation of the soil, the control of salinization, the promotion of reforestation, and the control of desertification the penal stage in the process of destruction of the soil's productive capacity, which may occur in any kind of ecosystem.
- 67. The UNDP representative indicated the readiness of his organization to support projects at regional and country level for the rational management and conservation of natural resources. UNDP thereby sought to assist in increasing food and agricultural production while adopting technologies which were suitable from the point of view of conservation of the environment, and adapted to the cultural and socio-economic requirements and conditions of poor farmers.

#### African swine fever

- 68. Various delegations referred to the recent appearance of African swine fever in Latin America, mentioned by the Director-General of FAO in his statement. They expressed their satisfaction at FAO's speed in taking the emergency measure of convening a technical consultation of experts in Lima, on 13 and 14 July this year, in collaboration with the Pan-American Health Organization.
- 69. African swine fever is endemic in Africa and the Iberian Peninsula. The Cuban delegation explained that it had appeared in Cuba seven years ago and had been eradicated by drastic action in the province of Havanna and further measures in all the rest of the country. It had required the sacrifice of almost the entire swine population of the province of Havanna. The sudden appearance of the disease in Brazil in the middle of this year was posing a real danger to this country and there was a risk of it spreading to the rest of the region. Should this occur it would represent a catastrophe for the Latin American countries, owing to both the direct economic consequences and the serious social repercussions it would have.
- 70. The delegation of Brazil stated that severe measures had been adopted to control and eradicate the disease and prevent its dissemination. This had required substantial resources to compensate the producers whose animals had had to be sacrificed and to set up a reserve stock. It emphasized the importance of more detailed research into the characteristics and ways of controlling or eradicating this disease.

- 71. It also called attention to the negative effects of the outbreak of this infectious disease, in that some countries were using the appearance of African swine fever as a pretext for raising unjustifiable barriers restricting the importation of commodities which had nothing to do with this disease: countries which were even continuing to import this type of product from countries where the disease was endemic. Should this type of discriminatory treatment continue, countries in which outbreaks of this disease occurred might feel induced not to report its presence in order to avoid being the object of such restrictions on their exports.
- 72. The FAO Assistant Director-General, Development Department, reported to the Conference the details of the activities initiated by the Organization, under the Technical Cooperation Programme, to assist member countries in their efforts to prevent and eradicate African swine fever.
- 73. During the ensuing discussion, various delegations explained the measures already taken by their countries. The delegations also indicated that FAO should act as the coordinating agency for the utilization of the resources made available by various agencies.
- 74. One delegation suggested that if the countries wished to establish an international fund to help solve this problem, they should instruct their Governors in the Inter-American Development Bank that the procedures in force be adapted to meet the current emergency situation. He also suggested the creation of a working group at the highest possible level to formulate and establish the method of operation of an international fund for the prevention and eradication of African swine fever in the region.
- 75. The Conference approved the following Resolution in connexion with this item.

#### RESOLUTION 2/78

The Fifteenth FAO Regional Conference for Latin America,

#### Considering:

- 1. That the introduction of African swine fever into the American hemisphere constitutes one of the most serious threats to the livestock sector in this region and that it is necessary for countries to take urgent and coordinated steps to prevent and eradicate this disease;
- 2. That this emergency situation will require extraordinary and immediate resources on the part of the countries in the region, some of which do not have such resources available;
- 3. That the immediate action already taken by FAO and the prompt holding in Lima, Peru, of a Technical Consultation on the prevention and Control of African Swine Fever in Latin America, made it possible to take the following decisions:
  - (i) to study the possible establishment of an international fund for the prevention and eradication of African swine fever;
  - (ii) to instruct the International Group for Agricultural Development in Latin America to hold consultations with international organizations in order to draw up the corresponding project within thirty days from 14 July 1978, which resulted in the suggestion that a working party be set up to formulate and put forward, within sixty days from its formation, concrete proposals, on a project for the creation of the fund and on a plan of action which would include the necessary technical and health regulations;
- 4. That FAO has already acquired the necessary experience in other continents to which it has given its help as the competent coordinating body for control of this disease, which enables it to make the best use of the technical and material resources and of experts in the necessary disciplines;
- 5. That some importing countries have already started to restrict the access of agricultural commodities to their markets, on the pretext of the existence of African swine fever in the American hemisphere, to the great detriment of the region's economy;

#### Resolves:

- 1. To thank the Director-General of FAO for the Organization's prompt response to the emergency, in particular its assistance to Governments through the Organization's Technical Cooperation Programme;
- 2. To recommend that FAO continue to act as the coordinating body in the current emergency situation and keep the member countries informed, on a regular basis, of the situation as regards the disease in the region;
- 3. To urge governments and regional or world bodies to support FAO action in this important matter, and request multilateral and bilateral financing agencies to contribute additional resources in order to cope with this emergency;
- 4. To recommend that FAO convene a technical meeting to review control and eradication strategies, should the disease evolve in such a way as to warrant this;
- 5. To recommend that FAO, as a follow-up to the conclusions of the meeting convened by the IGAD/LA from 31 July to 9 August 1978, convene, by the most rapid procedure possible, a working group to prepare a project for the establishment of a fund for the prevention and eradication of African swine fever;

6. To request the Director-General of FAO to undertake the actions necessary to avoid the application of any kind of restrictions on the pretext of the risk of diffusion of African swine fever, in order to counteract negative effects on the external trade of the countries of the region.

# Technical cooperation among developing countries, with particular emphasis on national and regional institutions.

- 76. The Secretariat drew attention to the importance of obtaining guidance from governments as to how the Organization could contribute better towards promoting cooperation among the countries of the region. In this connection the conclusions reached at the Conference on Technical Cooperation among Developing Countries, to be held shortly in Buenos Aires, could be useful. It was emphasized that the intermediate level of development reached by Latin America placed the region in a favourable position to play a leading role in providing technical cooperation to relatively less developed countries. International organizations were responsible for identifying, in participation with interested countries, their capacity to provide technical cooperation. In this connection, FAO assigned special priority to the use of national institutions and was therefore making efforts to identify those which had the necessary capacity and experience to provide technical cooperation and, at times, to supply them with additional resources.
- 77. The FAO Representatives, with the support of the Organization's experts, had a panoramic view of the technical and development problems of agriculture and could thus serve as a focal point for this purpose. The FAO Technical Cooperation Programme was also a very effective instrument for facilitating horizontal cooperation. The Director-General of FAO had pointed out that he saw horizontal cooperation as one of the means of achieving the New International Economic Order. In conclusion, it was reiterated that in 1976-77, 31 percent of FAO's experts in the field came from developing countries, and that the proportion was on the increase.
- 78. The intervention of several delegations led to an ample exchange of information among the different countries with regard to the fields in which they could provide or receive technical cooperation. It is not possible to give in this report the full list of special fields which were mentioned. However, for any information which the Member Nations may need, it is recorded in this report that the Secretariat (FAO Regional Office for Latin America) is retaining the original texts of the delegates' statements.
- 79. The delegations underlined the contribution made by the documents prepared by the Secretariat to the discussion on this item.
- 80. The delegations reaffirmed their support for the UNDP initiative of holding a World Conference on Technical Cooperation among Developing Countries.
- 81. There was consensus among the delegations on the advantages of the TCDC and on the need to provide it with all the support it required. It was emphasized that the TCDC entailed more than the traditional concept of exchange, transmission or reception of experience, knowledge, consultants, equipment and other components. It should cover a wider range of activities and be a valuable instrument for achieving the New International Economic Order.
- 82. Mention was made of the need to avoid duplication of efforts and the desirability of coordinating activities within the framework of the TCDC.
- 83. Attention was drawn to the desirability of the regions consulting agencies participating actively in the TCDC's programmes.
- 84. It was stated that the TCDC should be based on a high spirit of solidarity among the participating countries and bear in mind the different level of development of each country. It would lead to a strengthening of the exchange of knowledge and experience between the countries of the region and also enable them to take a positive stand in their negotiations with the developed countries.

- 85. It was mentioned that in the Latin American region the TCDC activities carried out by countries and various agencies had acquired special significance with the creation of the Latin American Economic System, (SELA). It was also stated that FAO should continue to support SELA's activities in those Action Committees which covered fields similar to those of the Organization.
- The UNDP Assistant Administrator and Regional Director for Latin America briefly described the joint action being carried out by this Agency, together with FAO, in support of agricultural, forestry and fishery development in the countries of the Region. He emphasized that the technical assistance financed by the UNDP and implemented by FAO, in connection with tropical agriculture, arid lands, animal and plant health, agricultural and rural planning, agricultural and livestock technology, market organization, irrigation and other fields, constituted a set of activities which represented an annual disbursement by UNDP in 1978 of about 25 million dollars, and which had generated new knowledge and helped to increase the productivity of the factors employed in the agricultural sector in latin America. He added that the cooperation had helped producers to organize themselves so as to compete on the world market, and had made it less possible for the market to be manipulated for the benefit of a few transnational enterprises in the agro-industrial sector. The situation in the region and the interest of governments and their sub-regional and regional institutions had enabled this pioneer work to be carried out. He ended by stating he was confident that the resources available would make it possible to go on expanding this type of activity for the benefit of all.
- 87. Bearing in mind what had been stated, the Conference approved the following Resolution:

### RESOLUTION 3/78

The Fifteenth FAO Regional Conference for Latin America,

Considering that there are excellent possibilities for extending and improving technical cooperation among developing countries in Latin America, a region in which there are many precedents is this connection;

Recognizing that the activities of the TCDC on a regional level have acquired particular significance as a consequence of the existence of cooperation and integration schemes, especially with the recent creation of SELA;

Observing that in the course of the discussion various delegations spoke of the fields in which their countries were capable of providing technical cooperation and offered their services to the other countries of the region;

Taking into account that, according to the experience of FAO, food and agriculture, fisheries and forestry, are sectors of capital importance for the economies of the countries of the region and that an exchange of knowledge, technology and experience among them can make a notable contribution to their development;

Considering that it is the policy of the Organization to strengthen and collaborate with national and regional institutions and that the Technical Cooperation Programme and the Country Representatives are factors which will facilitate the promotion of the TCDC;

Taking into account Resolution 9/77 of the Nineteenth FAO Conference relating to the directives for implementing the TCDC;

#### Resolves:

- 1. To reaffirm the importance of the TCDC as a means for mobilizing countries' resources for their mutual benefit in order to strengthen collective confidence in international cooperation;
- 2. To reaffirm also that the TCDC is one of the means for acheving the New International Economic Order;
- 3. To reaffirm the policy of strengthening national institutions and their participation as a fundamental element for allowing countries to provide and receive technical cooperation;
- 4. To affirm the important role which the FAO Regional Office for Latin America should play in the promotion of the TCDC, for which the assistance of the Country Representatives is essential;
- 5. To invite governments to make full use of the services and experience of FAO to facilitate the identification of their technical cooperation needs and the capacity of their institutions to provide this cooperation and to formulate projects for that purpose.
- To request also that FAO:
  - (i) continue to play an increasingly important role in the promotion of the TCDC;
  - (ii) continue to collaborate with regional institutions, particularly SELA and its Action Committees, so as to promote the TCDC further at the Latin American level;
  - (iii) collaborate with governments in the establisment of new channels of communication between national institutions and promote the existing ones, in order to facilitate direct knowledge of experiences, cooperating in the formulation and execution of projects;
  - (iv) bear in mind in the elaboration of its next Programme of Work and Budget the advisability of providing the Technical Cooperation Programme with greater resources so that it can assist national institutions in providing technical cooperation to institutions of other countries;
  - (v) adopt adequate information policies which will serve to overcome the obstacles impeding real utilization of the knowledge and experience of developing countries;
  - (vi) promote an increasing use of experts and equipment from developing countries in the Organization's field programmes.

#### Problems of international trade of agricultural products of the region

- 88. This item was introduced by the Secretariat, which highlighted the problems facing Latin American agricultural exports on the international market. It underlined the seriousness of the recrudescence of protectionist policies in the developed countries, which constituded one of the main obstacles to the expansion of the region's exports. It also emphasized the necessity of concerted action by the countries of the region to strengthen their negotiating power in the competent international fora.
- 89. All the delegations participating in the debate indicated their satisfaction at the fact that FAO had included consideration of these problems in this Conference and requested that this item be kept on the agenda for the next FAO Regional Conference for Latin America, owing to its importance and as part of a policy for the monitoring and continuous evaluation of such a vital matter.

- 90. The delegations expressed their thanks to FAO for document LARC/78/4, for the valuable information it contained and for the sensible treatment given to the subject. In particular, it wished to leave on record its satisfaction at the realism, quality, substance and excellent technical treatment of the document in question, which offered a very suitable basis for the discussions.
- 91. The delegations recognized that international trade in agricultural commodities constituted one of the key factors for the development of the economies of the Latin American countries and of the developing countries in general; it had a decisive influence on the behaviour of the agricultural sector, which determined variations in incomes and in employment levels on the one hand, and in the amount of foreign exchange available for economic, social and overall development, on the other.
- 92. The delegations reported on achievements with respect to diversification and changes in the composition of their exportable agricultural production, which had not been accompanied by a corresponding expansion in the export trade, owing to restrictive tariff and non-tariff measures and to the new protectionism adopted by the industrialized countries. These constraints distorted the flow of world agricultural trade and provoked excessive fluctuations in international markets and prices. Such restrictions arose from the discriminatory policies practised by the industrialized countries against the developing ones.
- 93. Despite the pronouncements and offers made by some developed countries to liberalize trade and facilitate exportation by the developing countries, in reality this had not been put into practice. The delegations therefore decided to make a strong protest against protectionist policies and against tariff and non-tariff measures health, administrative and others imposed and maintained by the industrialized countries. The delegations agreed that, as part of the efforts made to establish the New International Economic Order, it was essential to put into operation without delay UNCTAD's Integrated Programme for Commodities and its Common Fund.
- 94. The delegations stressed the negative effects on the economies of their countries of the non-ratification by the United States of America of the International Sugar Agreement, as well as the lack of interest shown by the European Economic Community with regard to participation in this Agreement. This situation not only led to fluctuations in the price of sugar, but was aggravated by the appearance on the market of substitute products which were compromising the future of the sugar industry in the producing countries of the region.
- 95. Other delegations referred to the embargo imposed by the EEC on the importation of beef, which had resulted in a great decrease in their export returns. This situation remained unaltered, since the new regulations adopted by the EEC in 1977 represented a mechanism of variable surcharges which made it impossible for Latin American meat to have access to this market. For countries where meat was an important item in their export trade, such measures continued to present a great obstacle to the development of their enourmous livestock production potential.
- 96. Various delegations referred to the necessity and desirability of Latin America reinforcing its power of negotiation through the adoption of joint positions in international negotiating fora. SELA was an appropriate instrument for achieving this objective.
- 97. Various delegations referred to the necessity of finding appropriate formulae for solving the problems which impeded the flow of intraregional agricultural trade and limited its expansion. They stated that it would be useful, within the framework of SELA and with the collaboration of FAO, to examine new kinds of agreements which could help to resolve these problems. They also indicated their support for the efforts being made by SELA to establish multinational Latin American enterprises geared to the production and marketing of agricultural inputs, enriched foods and some other items in regional agricultural and fisheries production.

- 98. The desire was expressed that FAO keep up-to-date information on developments in agricultural cooperation and integration in the Region and on the evolution of intraregional agricultural trade. Attention was also drown to the importance of systemizing and coordinating information on the supply and demand, prices and supply policies for agricultural commodities, as well as of timely knowledge of stocks available and of the frequency and routes of international transport.
- 99. It was stated that the Codex Alimentarius food patterns and standards were still exerting negative effects on trade opportunities. It was therefore requested that the changes introduced by the Codex Commission taking into account the comments and contributions received from interested countries, be put into effect as quickly as possible.
- 100. The representative of LAFTA underlined the agreement between his institution and FAO on the criteria for tackling trade problems and the subjects of regional agricultural cooperation. He indicated LAFTA's satisfaction at the assistance provided and being provided by FAO, particularly through the Regional Office for Latin America, and expressed his conviction that the present links of cooperation would be maintained and increased in the future.
- 101. In connection with this item the Conference approved the following Resolution:

#### RESOLUTION 4/78

The Fifteenth FAO Regional Conference for Latin America,

#### Considering:

- 1. That the persistence of grave problems in world trade works against the social and economic development of Latin America, and that the situation created by these problems, which take the form of a series of restrictions applied by many developed countries importing Latin American products, causes the Region great concern;
- 2. That the developed countries are continuing to increase protectionist practices, thus limiting the access of the developing countries exports and accentuating the lack of equity;
- 3. That the statements made by the developed countries regarding treatment of the Region's products, and their pledges with respect to international trade in agricultural commodities, have not taken concrete form in actions promoting greater participation by the developing countries in world trade, and that they have not paid heed to the proposals made by the countries of the Region;
- 4. That it is indispensable that in the activities conducted within the framework of UNCTAD and GATT, special emphasis be laid on consideration of the problems of agricultural commodities, so that through world trade in these commodities the developing countries may help to solve the grave food problems facing humanity;

#### Resolves:

- 1. To recommend to Member Nations and to the Director-General of FAO:
  - i) That they urge the international community, and in particular the developed countries, to adopt trade policies aimed at stabilizing international markets, so that the liberalization of trade may offer more favourable conditions for trade in agricultural commodities.
  - ii) That increased efforts be made to support the negotiations for the establishment of the Integrated Programme for Commodities, in accordance with UNCTAD Resolution 93 (IV), as regards both the establishment of the Common Fund and the activation of commodity meetings. For this purpose the Latin American countries will undertake joint and coordinated action in the various international fora in order to intensify negotiating procedures aimed at achieving the proposals made for the establishment of the New International Economic Order.

- iii) That in all the meetings of Intergovernmental Groups on Commodities and of the FAO Committee on Commodity Problems, the countries of the Region exhort the other developing countries to stress that, unless suitable international measures for each commodity are adopted within the context of the comprehensive approach contained in UNCTAD Resolution 93 (IV), the stabilization of international prices in real terms will not be achieved either in the short or in the medium-term.
- iv) That within the GATT Multilateral Trade Negotiations, the international community, particularly the developed countries, agree on specific machinery to guarantee the developing countries, within the context of a progressive liberalization of the trade in agricultural commodities, of growing and continuous access to the markets of the developed countries, in accordance with the pledge made in the Tokyo Declaration regarding the granting of special and more favourable treatment to the developing countries.
- 2. To express to the international community the concern of the countries of the Region at the lack of political will on the part of the developed countries to agree to negotiate comprehensive international agreements on commodities, which has become worse in the last two years, resulting in an almost complete lack of progress in preparatory negotiations within the framework of the Integrated Programme for Commodities to which UNCTAD Resolution 93 (IV) refers.
- 3. To encourage the efforts being made to implement the Programme of the Conference on Economic Cooperation among Developing Countries, held in Mexico, and support the measures regarding external trade which were approved at this Conference, as well as the activities being carried out by the UNCTAD Division of Economic Cooperation among Developing Countries, which aim at achieving world consensus in support of the aforesaid Programme.

#### Implementation of FAO's Priority Programme in the Region

- 102. The Assistant Director-General of FAO, Regional Representative for Latin America, gave a concise account of the activities carried out during the 1976/77 biennium and the first part of 1978. In support of his statement the Secretariat distributed a booklet giving details of all the work effected during this period.
- 103. The delegations who spoke on this item praised the statement and the supporting document, saying that FAO, and in particular the Regional Office, were giving effective technical assistance to the countries of the Region. At the same time, they expressed the desire that this assistance be intensified by bringing the experts from Headquarters and the Regional Office into more direct touch with the different countries, in close collaboration with the FAO Country Representatives.
- 104. A delegation then intervened to state that, while it fully supported the Director-General's intention to dedicate FAO to positive and effective action, to put this into practice would require a greater rapprochement between FAO and the countries. For this it was essential that the decentralization already started by the Director-General be intensified and that greater autonomy be given to the Regional Offices. This delegation reiterated its support for FAO and hoped that it would fulfil completely the purposes for which it had been established. It pointed out that FAO was the most important agency in the field of food and agriculture.
- 105. In this connection the Regional Representative repeated that decentralization came within the framework of the Director-General's proposals, approved by the FAO Conference, to gear FAO's work towards more direct and effective action. A proof of this, as an example, was the Technical Cooperation Programme and the new Programme for the Prevention of Food Losses, with a total of more than US\$ 40 million, a sum which would be fully used in 1978-79 for action projects in the countries. Never before in the history of FAO had the Organization been able to operate directly in countries with its own funds. Decentralization also comprised a gradual strengthening of the Regional Office which, within the resources approved by the FAO Governing Bodies, was reinforcing its technical staff, in order to make the assistance given to countries and also at regional level more flexible. During the present year the technical staff of the Regional Office had been reinforced by five new technical officers in the fields of external trade. agro-industry, prevention of food losses, rural administration and plant protection.
- 106. The delegation of Uruguay informed the Conference of the signature of the agreement establishing FAO representation in Uruguay, which it considered as a significant step in the policy of decentralizing FAO, to which it gave firm support.
- 107. The Regional Representative thanked the delegate of Uruguay for his words, stating that he considered highly significant the inauguration of the FAO Representative's office in Uruguay by the Minister of Agriculture and Fisheries and the Director-General of FAO precisely at the time when the Regional Conference was being held in Uruguay under the generous auspices of this country.
- 108. Special mention was made of the fact that priority should be given to short-term missions by FAO experts to assist governments to formulate projects which could then be submitted to IFAD for consideration. For this purpose, it was added, the countries hoped that FAO's Technical Cooperation Programme would constitute an effective tool in supporting identification and pre-feasibility studies.
- 109. With regard to IFAD. it was mentioned that the countries of the Region hoped this Fund would not concentrate its financial aid solely on the relatively less developed countries, thereby excluding most of the Latin American countries.

- 110. In response to these proposals, the Secretariat stated that one of FAO's priority functions was to help countries identify and prepare projects; in the current budget, allocations to and the staff of the Investment Centre had been increased in order to collaborate with governments in the preparation of projects to be submitted to IFAD. It was also mentioned that this year at least eight missions would be undertaken in order to formulate projects for consideration by IFAD; moreover, of the first three projects favourably considered by IFAD, FAO had assisted in two. The Technical Cooperation Programme gave priority to assistance for the formulation of projects focused on investment. It added that, on 1 July 1978, as the result of eight years of work in this field, the total value of the projects prepared by FAO and approved by international financing institutions amounted to US\$ 10 thousand million.
- 111. The Secretariat also repeated that specialists from the Regional Office were already collaborating with countries in the identification and preparation of the Technical Cooperation Programme and other projects to be financed with extra-budgetary funds, mainly from the UNDP.
- 112. In view of the opinion expressed that the Regional Representative and his Office should be increasingly able to ensure that the interests of the Region were brought to the attention of the Director-General and the Headquarters services, the Regional Representative expressed his pleasure at the presence at the Regional Conference of such a significant number of Representatives of countries to FAO, which enabled them to familiarize themselves with the specific programmes which FAO and the Regional Office were carrying out in Latin America. He then indicated the desirability of these Representatives visiting the Regional Office, when this was convenient for them, in which connection he extended to them a cordial invitation.
- 113. Endorsement was given to the point made in the general debate regarding the necessity of FAO, in cooperation with the governments of the Region, providing for an efficient flow of information on its activities in the Region, to enable governments to evaluate the participation, collaboration and impact of the Organization and its programmes in Latin America and on the basis of this to reorient them when necessary in the light of the Region's changing requirements.

#### Other matters

- 114. The Conference was provided with document LARC/75/5 as a basis for discussion on the representation of Latin America on the Consultative Group on International Agricultural Research. It was decided that Costa Rica and Peru should continue to represent the region for a further two-year period. The mandate for these countries would therefore be extended to 31 December 1980. It was suggested that the Latin American representatives in this Group itensify contacts with governments in order to achieve a more adequate representation of the interests of the Region.
- 115. The Secretariat then informed the meeting of the reasons why the Consultative Group on Food Production and Agricultural Investments in the Developing Countries (GCPAIA) had been disbanded by decision of its three co-sponsors FAO, the World Bank and UNDP; it was stated that these three bodies would continue to carry out the functions of the Group.
- 116. The Latin American countries, informed of the Director-General's compliance with the mandate conferred on him by the Latin American Group at the 71st Session of the FAO Council, interpreting the feelings of the Fourteenth Regional Conference for Latin America to the effect that invitations to attend as members should be issued only and exclusively to those countries serviced by the Regional Office for Latin America, other countries being invited as observers, warmly supported this action by the Director-General and thanked him for the faithfulness and promptness with which he had interpreted its decision, which was valid for the subsequent Conferences.
- 117. The observer of the Netherlands stated that his country had accepted the invitation to attend the 15th Regional Conference as an observer, without prejudice to the possibility of finding in the near future a definite solution to the question of participation by Member Nations in Regional Conferences.

#### CONCLUDING ITEMS

#### Adoption of the Report

118. The Chairman submitted for consideration by the Conference the draft report prepared by the Drafting Committee. After reviewing the draft paragraph by paragraph and introducing the modifications already incorporated in this final version, the Conference approved the report unanimously.

### Place of the 16th FAO Regional Conference for Latin America

119. The Conference listened to the offer to host the next Regional Conference made by the delegation of Guatemala, which pointed out the facilities available in Guatemala City. In expressing thanks for this offer the Director-General stated that since it was another two years before this event was to be held and he had received other offers which had not yet been formalized, he would settle this matter at the appropriate time, taking into account the various factors which were normally taken into consideration before making a final decision. The Conference expressed its approval of the Director-General's words.

#### Closure of the Conference

- 120. The Director-General addressed the Conference in order to draw up an overall balance of the results of the discussions and reply to some points raised by the delegations.
- 121. He first expressed his satisfaction at the results achieved by the Regional Conference. He then underlined the consensus in support of the TCDC, which constituted an effective instrument for the establishment of the New International Economic Order.
- 122. Referring to African swine fever, he promised that FAO would continue its efforts to assist countries in this emergency situation, as requested in the Resolution they had just approved.
- 123. He also underlined the consensus obtained in the Regional Conference on approving the important resolution on agrarian reform and rural development, which would constitute important guidance in preparing the forthcoming World Conference on these matters and solid regional support for the Conference discussions. He added that it would help the Organization to get similar contributions from the other Regional Conferences.
- 124. As regards protectionism, which had formed the subject of a Conference Resolution, he stated that he was very concerned by this problem and that he believed opportunities existed to facilitate dialogue through the economic cooperation among the developing countries which FAO was promoting.
- 125. He expressed his thanks for the support given by delegations as regards the Programme and Fund for the Prevention of Post-Harvest Losses. He took the opportunity to make a fresh appeal to those countries which had not yet made their proportionate contributions to the Fund, to return to the Special Account the cash surplus for the biennium which they had withdrawn for a total of US\$ 3 million.
- 126. He then referred to the increased number of FAO Representatives already established in the Region. FAO, together with WHO, was the most decentralized Organization of the United Nations system. He underlined the fact that in this biennium FAO disposed of US\$ 40 million in cash to finance technical assistance in the form of equipment and experts. He expressed thanks for the support shown by delegations for the Technical Cooperation Programme. With regard to this, he stated that he had decided to authorize the FAO Representatives in the countries to approve directly projects financed by the TCP, within certain limits.

- 127. The delegation of authority and decentralization must be tackled pragmatically, he added. Referring to the experience of another Regional Office, where the member countries were financing regional projects with funds of the region itself, he stated that he would consider with interest a similar possibility for the Regional Office for Latin America. Since there existed in this Region many very active intergovernmental and regional organizations, he would be willing to entrust the Regional Office with greater authority so that it would have sufficient flexibility to deal directly with these bodies.
- 128. The Director-General referred to the importance for the countries of the Region of the extension of the limit of jurisdictional waters to 200 miles, and to the recommendations of the Committee on Fisheries regarding the work of the Regional Fishery Commissions, for which he was studying the possibilities of decentralizing their Secretariats, even to the point of having them operated by the member countries of the Commissions, while maintaining contact with the Organization.
- 129. He expressed appreciation of the presence of representatives of United Nations Agencies and of the Inter-American System. He requested their understanding for the fact that the Conference had been restrictive as regards their intervention in the discussions, since it was an intergovernmental meeting at which the most important thing was to hear the government representatives. He put forward the idea of organizing a meeting in the Regional Office at the beginning of 1980, to which FAO would invite all the intergovernmental bodies connected with agriculture in the Region; here they could exchange information, among themselves and with FAO, in order to ensure that their activities were complementary, avoid duplication of efforts and harmonize their respective programme. Should the first meeting so agree, such meetings could be made periodical.
- 130. He ended by thanking the Government of Uruguay for the warm welcome given to the participants in the Conference and for its generous hospitality.
- 131. Speaking on behalf of the delegations, the Chairman of the Latin American Group of Permanent Representatives to FAO took the floor to underline the results of the Conference, after abundant discussions on such compromising, dramatic and urgent matters as the prospects for food and agriculture in the Region, agrarian reform and rural development, horizontal cooperation, international trade in agricultural products, and the appearance in the Region of African swine fever. He emphasized the usefulness of the documents prepared by the Secretariat, which had served as the bases for the discussions, and expressed his recognition of this contribution.
- 132. He repeated that the delegations supported and endorsed the Director-General's work to make FAO an increasingly operative Organization and expressed satisfaction at the progress achieved in this direction.
- 133. In conclusion, he congratulated the Chairman on the way in which he had conducted the discussions and expressed thanks to the Uruguayan authorities and people for the organization of the Conference and for the warm demonstrations of fellowship and friendship shown towards the participants.
- 134. Finally, the Chairman of the Conference took the floor. He pointed out the importance of the event as a forum for dialogue and direct knowledge of the food and agriculture problems of the various countries of the Region, and the relevance of the items which had been discussed.
- 135. As regards agrarian reform and rural development, he emphasized the consensus on the existence of a plurality of ways for solving these aspects and on the fact that rural development should not be either conceived or promoted in isolation from the countries' economic and social activities. Rural development must create the conditions for sustained improvement of the social wellbeing and quality of life of the people and at the same time ensure rational use of productive resources.

- 136. He then referred to the importance of technical cooperation among developing countries, in particular owing to the characteristics of the Region and the potential this cooperation mechanism has for accelerating the scientific, technological, economic and social development of the countries.
- 137. He mentioned the similarity of the problems of external trade in commodities existing among the participating countries and, in general, the other aspects discussed at the Conference, which had been shown in the energetic declarations made by the delegates and in the resolutions adopted.
- 138. He concluded by expressing his thanks for the honour bestowed on him and the satisfaction of the people and government of Uruguay for having acted as host to the delegations of the fellow countries of the Region.
- 139. He ended the session by declaring the Fifteenth FAO Regional Conference for Latin America closed.

#### AGENDA

### Introductory items

- 1. Opening of the Conference
- 2. Election of Chairperson, Vice-Chairpersons and Rapporteur
- 3. Appointment of Drafting Committee
- 4. Adoption of the Agenda and Timetable
- II. Statement by the Director-General of FAO
- III. Statement by the Representative of the Executive Director of the World Food Programme
- IV. General debate on situation and prospects of food and agriculture in Latin America
- V. Selected problems of agricultural and rural development
  - 1. Agrarian reform and rural development in the region, with reference to the World Conference on Agrarian Reform and Rural Development, including consideration of the Report of the CEPAL/FAO Technical Meeting on Rural Social Development in Latin America and the document "State of Natural Resources and Human Environment for Food and Agriculture"
  - 2. Technical cooperation among developing countries, with particular emphasis on national and regional institutions
  - 3. Problems of international trade of agricultural products of the region
- VI. FAO Programme and activities in Latin America
  - 1. Implementation of FAO's Priority Programme in the region: statement by the FAO Regional Representative for Latin America
  - 2. Other matters

#### VII. Concluding Items

- 1. Adoption of the Report
- 2. Place and date of the Sixteenth FAO Regional Conference
- 3. Closure of the Conference

#### LIST OF DOCUMENTS

#### A. Basic Documents

LARC/78/1 Provisional Agenda

LARC/78/1(a) Provisional Annotated Agenda

LARC/78/2 Agrarian reform and rural development in the region, with reference to the World Conference on Agrarian Reform and Rural Development, including consideration of the Report

of the CEPAL/FAO Technical Meeting on Rural Social

Development in Latin America

LARC/78/2-Sup.1 The state of natural resources and human environment

for food and agriculture

LARC/78/3 Technical cooperation among developing countries, with

particular emphasis on national and regional institutions

LARC/78/4 Problems of international trade of agricultural products

of the region

LARC/78/5 Representation of developing regions on the Consultative

Group on International Agricultural Research (CGIAR)

#### B. General Information

LARC/78/INF/1 Information Note

LARC/78/INF/2 Provisional Timetable

LARC/78/INF/3 Provisional List of Documents

LARC/78/INF/4 Report of the UN/FAO World Food Programme to the 15th

Regional Conference for Latin America

LARC/78/INF/6- List of Participants

Rev. 2

#### C. Conference Documents

LARC/78/CONF/1- Statement by the Director-General of FAO at the Rev.1 Fifteenth Regional Conference for Latin America

Kev. 1 Filleenth Regional Conference for Latin America

LARC/78/CONF/2 Statement by Mr. Pedro Moral López, Assistant Director-

General, FAO Regional Representative for Latin America: "FAO's Priority Programme in the Region"

LARC/78/CONF/3 Address given by His Excellency the President of the

Eastern Republic of Uruguay, Dr. Aparicio Méndez, at the opening of the 15th FAO Conference for Latin America, on

15 August 1978

LARC/78/CONF/4 Presentation by Mr. Hernan Santa Cruz, Special Representative

of the Director-General of FAO for this Conference, of the item 'Agrarian reform and rural development in the region, with special reference to the World Conference on Agrarian

Reform and Rural Development'

# LISTA DE PARTICIPANTS LISTE DES PARTICIPANTS

Presidente Chairman Président

Luis H. Meyer (Uruguay)

ler Vicepresidente lst Vice-Chairman ler Vice-Président

Rutilio AGUILERA (El Salvador)

2º Vicepresidente 2nd Vice-Chairman 2ème Vice-Président

Alysson PAULINELLI (Brasil)

Relator Rapporteur

Paco MONCAYO (Ecuador)

# ESTADOS MIEMBROS ATENDIDOS POR LA OFICINA REGIONAL MEMBER NATIONS SERVICED BY THE REGIONAL OFFICE ETATS MEMBRES DESSERVIS PAR LE BUREAU REGIONAL

#### ARGENTINA - ARGENTINE

Delegado

Mario A. CADENAS MADARIAGA

Secretario de Estado de Agricultura

Buenos Aires

Suplente

Carlos Oscar KELLER SARMIENTO

Ministro Plenipotenciario

Representante Permanente de Agricultura

ante la FAO

Roma

Adjunto

Luis Raúl CUCCIA

Director de Economía y Sociología Rural Secretaría de Agricultura y Ganadería

Buenos Aires

Adjunto

José MELERO

Ministro Económico de Argentina en Uruguay

Montevideo

Adjunto

Adolfo A. COSCIA

Técnico del Instituto Nacional de

Tecnología Agropecuaria

Estación Experimental Agropecuaria Pergamino

Buenos Aires

Adjunto

Carlos SANCHEZ AVALOS

Director Nacional de Asuntos Agrícolas Internacionales

Buenos Aires

Adjunto

Carlos Alberto Hugo ONIS VIGIL

Secretario de Embajada de la Argentina

Buenos Aires

BARBADOS - BARBADE

Delegate

Lionel Harcourt SMITH Chief Agricultural Officer Ministry of Agriculture

Bridgetown

BOLIVIA - BOLIVIE

Delegado

Guillermo ESCOBAR UHRI Ministro de Agricultura Ministerio de Agricultura y Asuntos Campesinos

La Paz

Suplente

Gover BARJA BERRIOS

Director General de Agricultura

Ministerio de Agricultura

La Paz

Adjunto

Mario GUTIERREZ PACHECO

Consejero de la Embajada de Bolivia

en Uruguay Montevideo

BRASIL - BRAZIL - BRESIL

Delegado

Alysson PAULINELLI Ministro de Agricultura

Brasilia

Suplente

Joao TABAJARA DE OLIVEIRA Jefe, División de Organismos Internacionales Especializados

Brasilia

Suplente

Raúl O. AMARAL DO VALLE Ministerio de Agricultura

Brasilia

Asesor

Paulo César de OLIVEIRA CAMPOS Asesor del Jefe de la División de Organismos Internacionales

Especializados

Brasilia

Asesor

Arnaldo Ignacio VERAS

Economista

Secretaría Nacional de Planificación

Ministerio de Agricultura

Brasilia

Asesor

Paulo COTTA

Asesor del Ministro de Agricultura

Brasilia

Asesor

José PIRES DE ALMEIDA

Asesor del Ministro de Agricultura

Brasilia

COLOMBIA - COLOMBIE

Delegado

Fernando NAVAS DE BRIGARD

Embajador de Colombia en el Uruguay

Montevideo

Suplente

Gonzalo BULA HOYOS

Ministro Plenipotenciario

Asesor del Gobierno de Colombia

para la FAO Amsterdam Suplente

Alberto ZALAMEA

Consejero

Representante Permanente de Colombia

ante la FAO

Roma

Adjunto

Miguel REYES GOMEZ

Jefe de Oficina de Planeamiento del

Sector Agropecuario

Ministerio de Agricultura

Bogotá

Adjunto

Juan José RODRIGUEZ BELTRAN

Sub-Gerente Jurídico del Instituto

Colombiano de la Reforma Agraria (INCORA)

Bogotá

Adjunto

Augusto ZULUAGA SALAZAR

Consejero de la Representación Permanente

ante la ALALC MONTEVIDEO

COSTA RICA

Delegado

Ana RAMOS DE PIJUAN Ministro Consejero Encargado de Negocios

Embajada de Costa Rica en Uruguay

Montevideo

Suplente

Fernando JIMENEZ

Miembro de la Junta Directiva del Instituto de Tierras y Colonización

San José

CUBA

Delegado

Pedro A. MORALES CARBALLO

Ministro Plenipotenciario de Cuba

ante la FAO

Roma

Suplente

Ramiro LEON TORRAS

Jefe de Departamentos de Organismos Económicos Internacionales de la Comisión Nacional de Colaboración Económica y Científica-Técnica

La Habana

Adjunto

Leopoldo ARIZA HIDALGO

Primer Vicepresidente de la ANAP Miembro del Consejo Asesor de la Conferencia de Reforma Agraria

La Habana

Asesor

Emilio Vidal ALFONSO SARMIENTO

Funcionario del CECE

La Habana

Asesor

Luis E. LOPEZ PEREZ

Funcionario del Ministerio de

Relaciones Exteriores

La Habana

Adjunto

María de los Angeles AYON RODRIGUEZ Funcionaria del Ministerio de Relaciones

Exteriores de Cuba

La Habana

Asesor

Rafael GARCELL CARRO

Director Nacional de Planificación

Ministerio de Agricultura

La Habana

CHILE - CHILI

Delegado

Alfonso MARQUEZ DE LA PLATA YRARRAZAVAL

Ministro de Agricultura Ministerio de Agricultura

Santiago

Suplente

Elio BACIGALUPO SORACCO

Embajador de Chile ante la FAO Representación Permanente de Chile

ante la FAO

Roma

Suplente

Enrique Wilfred ETCHEGARAY Sub-Director de Política del Ministerio de Agricultura de Chile Oficina de Planificación Agrícola

Santiago

Suplente

Roberto Rogelio ECHEVERRIA Sub-Director de Planificación del Ministerio de Agricultura de Chile Santiago

Suplente

Manuel Ignacio BARRAZA QUIROGA Jefe de Organismos Internacionales de ODEPA de Chile

Santiago

Suplente

Luis Osvaldo F. LUCO ECHEVERRIA

Ingeniero Agrónomo

Ministerio de Agricultura

Santiago

Suplente

Rafael DEL RIO GALVIN

Sub-Director General de ODEPA

Santiago

# ECUADOR - EQUATEUR

Delegado Paco MONCAYO

Coordinador General del Ministerio de

Agricultura y Ganadería

Quito

Suplente Méntor Adriano POVEDA PALACIOS

Director de Asuntos Jurídicos del Ministerio de Agricultura y Ganadería

Quito

Suplente Gonzalo Efraîn JARAMILLO DEL POZO

Director de Desarrollo Campesino del Ministerio de Agricultura y Ganadería

Quito

Suplente Fernando VELASCO

Consultor Técnico

Banco Central del Ecuador

Quito

Asesor Franklin BUITRON AGUILAR

Ministro Consejero y Representante de Ecuador en el Comité Ejecutivo Permanente

de la ALALC Montevideo

Asesor Hernán ESCUDERO MARTINEZ

Asesor de la Gerencia General Banco Central de Ecuador

Ouito

Asesor Eduardo CABEZAS

Asesor de la Gerencia General

del Banco Central

Quito

Asesor Adolfo BLUM MONTERO

Asesor de la Representación del

Ecuador ante ALALC

Montevideo

Asesor Walter A. VELA

Delegado Asesor ALALC y Grupo Andino

Embajada de Ecuador en Uruguay

Montevideo

EL SALVADOR

Delegado Rutilio AGUILERA

Ministro de Agricultura y Ganadería

San Salvador

## **GUATEMALA**

Delegado

Edgar PONCIANO CASTILLO Ministro de Agricultura

Guatemala

Suplente

José Rodolfo PEREZ LARA

Representante del Presidente de

la República Guatemala

Suplente

Mario JUAREZ TOLEDO

Embajador de Guatemala en el Uruguay

Montevideo

Suplente

Gonzalo Arturo ESTRADA CARRANZA

Jefe de Colonización

Instituto Nacional de Transformación

Agraria (INTA) Guatemala

Suplente

Osvaldo PORRES GRAJEDA

Gerente

Instituto Nacional de Comercialización

Agricola (INDECA)

Guatemala

Asesor

Jorge Luis BORRAYO REYES Asesor Específico en el

Departamento de Estudios Económicos

Banco de Guatemala

Guatemala

HAITI

Délégué

Alex Louis TANIS

Coordinateur Programme assistance externe

Département de l'agriculture

Port-au-Prince

Suppléant

Paul ST.CLAIR Directeur général

DRIPP

Département de l'agriculture

Port-au-Prince

HONDURAS

Delegado

Antonio BERMUDEZ MILLA Embajador de Honduras

Montevideo

Suplente

Gonzalo ERAZO CAMACHO

Director Nacional Proyecto Capacitación

Campesina para la Reforma Agraria

Tegucigalpa

Suplente

Ismalia Judith ACOSTA SCHRUNDER

Supervisora Nacional de Afectación de Tierras

Instituto Nacional Agrario de Honduras

Tegucigalpa

Suplente

Leslie Ondina BANEGAS de BEJARANO Asesora Legal de Afectación de Tierras Instituto Nacional Agrario de Honduras Tegucigalpa

Suplente

Ivan MADRID

Subdirector de Operaciones Agrícolas Ministerio de Recursos Naturales

Tegucigalpa

Suplente

Anībal QUIÑONEZ ABARCA Primer Secretario

Embajada de la República de Honduras

Tegucigalpa

Asesor

Mario Carlos VAZQUEZ VARELA

Director del Proyecto de Asesoría y Capacitación para la Reforma Agraria

Tegucigalpa

MEXICO - MEXIQUE

Delegado

Guadalupe RIVERA MARIN DE ITURBE Embajador de México ante la FAO Roma

Suplente

Marcos INCLAN GARCIA

Director General de Cooperación

Técnica Internacional

Secretaría de Relaciones Exteriores

México

Adjunto

Carlos VIÑAMATA PASCHKES

Director General de Bienes Comunales de la

Secretaria de la Reforma Agraria

México

Adjunto

Hugo VILLA TOLEDO

Director General de Autoridades Ejidales

Secretaría de la Reforma Agraria

México

Adjunto

Alfonso VACA MORALES

Coordinador del Sector Paraestatal Forestal Secretaría de Agricultura y Recursos Hidráulicos

México

Adjunto

José Luis ZARAGOZA PALENCIA

Director del Centro de Investigaciones Agrarias Secretaría de Agricultura y Recursos Hidráulicos

México

Miguel Angel CUADRA PALAFOX Sub-Director de Desarrollo Rural

Secretaría de Programación y Presupuesto

México

Adjunto

Jaime MARISCAL OROZCO

Sub-Director de Programación Agropecuaria

y Forestal

Secretaría de Programación y Presupuesto

México

Adjunto

Osvaldo VALDES OLIVARES

Sub-Director General de Asuntos Internacionales Secretaría de Agricultura y Recursos Hidráulicos

México

Adjunto

Virgilio BLANCO DELGADO

Agregado Agricola

Representación Permanente de los Estados Unidos Mexicanos ante la FAO

Roma

Adjunto

Alvaro ECHEVERRIA ZUNO

Agregado Económico Financiero Representación Permanente de los Estados Unidos Mexicanos ante la FAO

Roma

Adjunto

Sergio ROMERO CUEVAS

Consejero de la Embajada de los

Estados Unidos de México

Montevideo

NICARAGUA

Delegado

Alberto QUINTANA ARELLANO

Embajador de Nicaragua en el Uruguay

Montevideo

PANAMA

Delegado

Rafael TIRADO MORA

Jefe, Departamento Planificación Regional

Ministerio Desarrollo Agropecuario

Panamá

Suplente

Eduardo CARRASQUILLA

Consejero de la Embajada de Panamá en Uruguay

## PARAGUAY

Delegado

Arnaldo VELAZQUEZ DURAÑONA Miembro del Consejo del Instituto de Bienestar Rural

Asunción

Suplente

José Antonio AMARILLA DE FILIPPIS Director General de Cooperativismo Dirección General de Cooperativismo

Asunción

Asesor

Rodolfo VELAZTIQUI

Miembro de la Federación de Cooperativas de

Producción Ltda. (FECOPROD)

Asunción

PERU - PEROU

Delegado

Alberto MACLEAN URZUA Embajador de Perú

Montevideo

Suplente

Gonzalo BEDOYA DELBOY

Ministro Consejero de la Embajada de Perú

Montevideo

Adjunto

Maritza PUERTAS DE RODRIGUEZ

Segunda Secretaria de la Embajada de Perú

Montevideo

REPUBLICA DOMINICANA - DOMINICAN REPUBLIC - REPUBLIQUE DOMINICAINE

Delegado

Samuel ENCARNACION OVIEDO Director de Planificación Ingeniero Agrónomo de la Secretaría de Agricultura

Santo Domingo

Suplente

Yolanda MORILLO DE ACOSTA Y LARA

Encargada de Negocios

Embajada de la República Dominicana

en el Uruguay Montevideo

#### URUGUAY

Delegado

Luis H. MEYER

Ministro Interino de Agricultura y Pesca

Montevideo

Suplente

Walter ARIAS

Presidente del Instituto Nacional de

Colonización

Ministerio de Agricultura y Pesca

Montevideo

Suplente

Adolfo DONAMARI Ministro Cr.

Director para Asuntos Económicos y Comerciales

Ministerio de Relaciones Exteriores

Montevideo

Adjunto

Ana María ROSSI DE VERDIE

Subdirector General de Secretaría de Estado

Ministerio de Agricultura y Pesca

Montevideo

Adjunto

Julio E. BRIN COSTA

Asesor de la Dirección General Ministerio de Agricultura y Pesca

Montevideo

Adjunto

Mario CAYO TAVELLA

Subdirector General del Centro de

Investigaciones Agrícolas "Alberto Boerger"

Ministerio de Agricultura y Pesca

Montevideo

Adjunto

Carlos PEIXOTO

Subdirector de Planificación de la Oficina de Programación y Política Agropecuaria

Ministerio de Agricultura y Pesca

Montevideo

Adjunto

Pedro Luis BARTZABAL

Director General de los Servicios

Veterinarios

Ministerio de Agricultura y Pesca

Montevideo

Adjunto

Jaime ROVIRA

Presidente del Plan Agropecuario Ministerio de Agricultura y Pesca

Montevideo

Adjunto

Pedro BERGERET MORALES

Presidente del Plan Citrícola Ministerio de Agricultura y Pesca

José F. LORENZONI

Presidente Interventor del Plan Granjero

Ministerio de Agricultura y Pesca

Montevideo

Adjunto

Tabaré LARRE BORGES

Director Sector Granos (SEGRA) Ministerio de Agricultura y Pesca

Montevideo

Adjunto

Pedro Elbio OLMOS MORALES Subdirector de CONEAT

Subdirector de Consar

Ministerio de Agricultura y Pesca

Montevideo

Adjunto

José María GIMENO

Coordinador General de la Dirección Nacional de Contralor de Semovientes, Frutos del País,

Marcas y Señales

Ministerio de Agricultura y Pesca

Montevideo

Adjunto

Ulises Walter PEREZ Director General del

Instituto Nacional de Pesca

Ministerio de Agricultura y Pesca

Montevideo

Adjunto

Carlos MENAFRA

Director General de Secretaría del

Instituto Nacional de Pesca

Ministerio de Agricultura y Pesca

Montevideo

Adjunto

Enrique Daniel ELENA DENIS Director de Comercialización del

Instituto Nacional de Carnes

Montevideo

Adjunto

Aldo Ariel IBARRA GARCIA

Gerente Técnico de Conaprole

Montevideo

Adjunto

Mateo J. MAGARIÑOS DE MELLO

Director del Departamento de Organismos Internacionales y Medio Ambiente de la

Cancillería

Ministerio de Relaciones Exteriores

Montevideo

Adjunto

Mario GALBIATI

Embatador

Ministerio de Relaciones Exteriores

Jorge PEREZ OTERMIN

Jefe del Departamento de Organismos

Económicos Internacionales

Ministerio de Relaciones Exteriores

Montevideo

Adjunto

Roberto AMATO UDABE

Representante Permanente Interino de la República Oriental del Uruguay

ante la FAO

Embajada de Uruguay

Roma

Adjunto

Carlos BRUGNINI Primer Secretario

Asesor de la Dirección para Asuntos

Económicos y Comerciales

Ministerio de Relaciones Exteriores

Montevideo

Adjunto

Carlos GIANELLI

Secretario del Servicio Exterior Ministerio de Relaciones Exteriores

Montevideo

Adjunto

Alfredo BAYSSE

Representación Permanente de la

República ante la ALALC

Montevideo

Adjunto

Luis PLOUVIER

Secretaría de Planeamiento, Coordinación

y Difusión (SEPLACODI)

Montevideo

Adjunto

José C. REY

Secretaría de Planeamiento, Coordinación

y Difusión (SEPLACODI)

Montevideo

Adjunto

Rosario MEDERO

Secretaría de Planeamiento, Coordinación

y Difusión (SEPLACODI)

Montevideo

Adjunto

Ernesto RUBIO

Secretaría de Planeamiento, Coordinación

y Difusión (SEPLACODI)

Montevideo

Adjunto

Julio FITIPALDO

Asesor Contador

Ministerio de Economía y Finanzas

Gabriel ALONSO

Asesor Contador

Ministerio de Economía y Finanzas

Montevideo

Adjunto

Carmen SCOSERIA

Asesor

Ministerio de Economía y Finanzas

Montevideo

Adjunto

Ramiro NUÑEZ

Asesor

Ministerio de Economía y Finanzas

Montevideo

Adjunto

Claudio BILLIG

Asesor

Ministerio de Economía y Finanzas

Montevideo

Adjunto

Daniel FAGGI

Decano de la Facultad de Agronomía Ministerio de Educación y Cultura

Montevideo

Adjunto

Raúl PECARD

Director de la Oficina de Coordinación

con Organismos Internacionales Ministerio de Educación y Cultura

Montevideo

Adjunto

Edgardo CARDOZO

Secretario Docento de la Facultad de Agronomía

Ministerio de Educación y Cultura

Montevideo

Adjunto

Roberto FARIELLO

Vice Decano de la Facultad de Agronomía y

Director de la Estación Experimental

"Bañado de Medina"

Ministerio de Educación y Cultura

Montevideo

Adjunto

Raúl MARFETAN

Director de la División Agraria de

Producción y Logistica de la

Universidad del Trabajo del Uruguay

Montevideo

Adjunto

María Amelia URRETAVIZCAYA Oficina de Coordinación del Ministerio de Educación y Cultura

Montevideo

Adjunto

Remigio D. GABIN

Director Nacional de Industria

del Ministerio de Industria y Energía

Mario MOYA

Asesor de la Asesoría Técnica-Económica del Ministerio de Industria y Energía Montevideo

Adjunto

Eduardo HEGUY

Asesor Letrado de la Dirección Nacional de Trabajo del Ministerio de Trabajo y

Seguridad Social

Montevideo

Adjunto

Raquel MACEDO DE SHEPPARD

Jefe del Departamento de la Mujer y del Menor de la Dirección Nacional de Recursos Humanos del Ministerio de Trabajo y Seguridad Social

Montevideo

Adjunto

Wilber CRUZ

Gerente de Primera del Sector Prestaciones

de Asignaciones Familiares

Montevideo

Adjunto

José Humberto SUAREZ

Subgerente General de Prestaciones del Sector Rural del Banco de Previsión Social

Montevideo

Adjunto

Julio HERNANDEZ EFFINGER

Subgerente Regional Interior de ASSE Ministerio de Trabajo y Seguridad Social

Montevideo

Adjunto

María Delia ZABALA DE BARTORELLI

Ministerio de Salud Pública

Montevideo

Adjunto

Antonio Gustavo CORREA MORENO

Inspector Técnico de Crédito Rural del Banco de la República Oriental del Uruguay

Montevideo

Asesor

Juan Carlos JORGE

Instituto Nacional de Colonización Ministerio de Agricultura y Pesca

Montevideo

Asesor

Alberto FOSSATTI Director de OPYPA

Ministerio de Agricultura y Pesca

Montevideo

Asesor

Raúl GRILLE

Ministerio de Agricultura y Pesca

Montevideo

Asesor

Enrique SUPINO

Ministerio de Agricultura y Pesca

Asesor

Susana SCHROEDER

Ministerio de Agricultura y Pesca

Montevideo

Asesor

Bibiana TRONCOSO DE DAVRIEUX

Ministerio de Agricultura y Pesca

Montevideo

VENEZUELA

Delegado

Anastasio CARDENAS ZURITA

Vice-Ministro de Agricultura y Cría

Caracas

Suplente

Fernando GERBASI

Embajador de Venezuela ante la FAO

Roma

Suplente

Nelson José TINEO VALLADARES

Jefe de la Oficina de Relaciones Internacionales

Ministerio de Agricultura y Cría

Caracas

OBSERVADORES DE ESTADOS MIEMBROS QUE NO SON ATENDIDOS POR LA OFICINA REGIONAL
OBSERVERS FROM MEMBER NATIONS NOT SERVICED BY THE REGIONAL OFFICE OBSERVATEURS DES ETATS MEMBRES QUI NE SONT PAS DESSERVIS PAR LE BUREAU REGIONAL

ALEMANIA, REPUBLICA FEDERAL DE GERMANY, FEDERAL REPUBLIC OF ALLEMAGNE, REPUBLIQUE FEDERALE D'

Hubert BEEMELMANS Consejero de la Embajada de la República Federal de Alemania en Uruguay Montevideo

ESPAÑA - SPAIN - ESPAGNE

Jorge DEZCALLAR Encargado de Negocios de la Embajada de España en Uruguay Montevideo

ESTADOS UNIDOS DE AMERICA - UNITED STATES OF AMERICA ETATS-UNIS D'AMERIQUE

Chester Ray BENJAMIN
Director Adjunto, Personal de Programas
Internacionales
Departamento de Agricultura
Washington

Antonio GAYOSO Jefe de División de Planificación, Agencia para el Desarrollo Internacional Wáshington

Charles J. O'MARA Agregado Agricola Embajada de los Estados Unidos Buenos Aires

PAISES BAJOS - NETHERLANDS - PAYS-BAS

R.F. van de VEER Director Adjunto del Departamento de Agricultura, Ganadería y Pesca Curação

Elisabeth BRINKMAN Agregado Civil Adjunto Embajada del Reino de los Países Bajos en Uruguay Montevideo SANTA SEDE - HOLY SEE - SAINT-SIEGE

Agostino FERRARI TONIOLO Observador Permanente de la Santa Sede ante la FAO Ciudad del Vaticano

Dionisio Jorge GARMENDIA Montevideo

Alberto SAENZ DE SUMARAN Montevideo

REPRESENTANTES DE LAS NACIONES UNIDAS Y ORGANISMOS ESPECIALIZADOS REPRESENTATIVES OF THE UNITED NATIONS AND SPECIALIZED AGENCIES REPRESENTANTS DES NATIONS UNIES ET DES INSTITUTIONS SPECIALISEES

COMISION ECONOMICA PARA AMERICA LATINA ECONOMIC COMMISSION FOR LATIN AMERICA COMMISSION ECONOMIQUE POUR L'AMERIQUE LATINE

> Aldo Ernesto SOLARI Director de Proyecto de Desarrollo Social Rural Santiago de Chile

René ORTUÑO Director de la Oficina de Montevideo Montevideo

PROGRAMA DE LAS NACIONES UNIDAS PARA EL MEDIO AMBIENTE UNITED NATIONS ENVIRONMENT PROGRAMME PROGRAMME DES NATIONS UNIES POUR L'ENVIRONNEMENT

Jaime URTUBIA
Representante Regional Adjunto
México

ORGANIZACION DE LAS NACIONES UNIDAS PARA EL DESARROLLO INDUSTRIAL UNITED NATIONS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT ORGANIZATION ORGANISATION DES NATIONS UNIES POUR LE DEVELOPPEMENT INDUSTRIEL

Roberto MARTINEZ ORDOÑEZ Asesor Principal en Desarrollo Industrial ONUDI/PNUD Montevideo FONDO DE LAS NACIONES UNIDAS PARA LA INFANCIA UNITED NATIONS CHILDREN'S FUND FONDS DES NATIONS UNIES POUR L'ENFANCE

> Rolando CHATEAUNEUF Experto en Políticas Económicas Santiago de Chile

PROGRAMA DE LAS NACIONES UNIDAS PARA EL DESARROLLO UNITED NATIONS DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMME PROGRAMME DES NATIONS UNIES POUR LE DEVELOPPEMENT

> Gabriel VALDES Administrador Auxiliar y Director Dirección Regional bara América Latina Nueva York

> Luis María GOMEZ Jefe, División de Programas Nacionales Dirección Regional para América Latina Nueva York

Jorge A. CAPRIATA
Oficial de Enlace del PNUD con CEPAL/ILPES
Santiago de Chile

Pierre DEN BAAS Representante Residente del Programa de las Naciones Unidas para el Desarrollo en la República Oriental del Uruguay Montevideo

PROGRAMA MUNDIAL DE ALIMENTOS WORLD FOOD PROGRAMME PROGRAMME ALIMENTAIRE MONDIAL

W.N. FRALEIGH Deputy Director Division of External Relations and General Services Rome

Carlo María BUONACCORSI Asunción

CONSEJO MUNDIAL DE LA ALIMENTACION WORLD FOOD COUNCIL CONSEIL MONDIAL DE L'ALIMENTATION

Arturo Luis GOETZ Consejo Mundial de la Alimentación Roma ORGANIZACION INTERNACIONAL DEL TRABAJO INTERNATIONAL LABOUR OFFICE BUREAU INTERNATIONAL DU TRAVAIL

> Juan Alfredo MALO CORDERO Consejero Regional Desarrollo Rural de la OIT Lima

María Angélica DUCCI DE SANTA CRUZ Experta de Cinterfor OIT Montevideo

ORGANIZACION DE LAS NACIONES UNIDAS PARA LA EDUCACION, LA CIENCIA Y LA CULTURA
UNITED NATIONS ORGANIZATION FOR EDUCATION, SCIENCE AND CULTURE
ORGANISATION DES NATIONS UNIES POUR L'EDUCATION, LA SCIENCE ET LA CULTURE

Gustavo MALEK SZANA Director y Representante de la Unesco en la República Oriental del Uruguay Director de la Oficina de Ciencias de América Latina Montevideo

Alfredo PINILLA VELASCO Ingeniero Especialista de Programas Ciencias Ambientales Montevideo

ORGANIZACION MUNDIAL DE LA SALUD WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION ORGANISATION MONDIALE DE LA SANTE

Luis Horacio VERA OCAMPO Representante de la Oficina Sanitaria Panamericana (OMS) de las Naciones Unidas en el Uruguay Montevideo

> BANCO MUNDIAL WORLD BANK BANQUE MONDIALE

Canchi Gotur RAMASUBBU Jefe de División del Banco Mundial Washington, D.C.

FONDO INTERNACIONAL PARA EL DESARROLLO AGRICOLA INTERNATIONAL FUND FOR AGRICULTURAL DEVELOPMENT FONDS INTERNATIONAL POUR LE DEVELOPPEMENT AGRICOLE

Philip BIRNBAUM Vice-President Rome OBSERVADORES DE LAS ORGANIZACIONES INTERGUBERNAMENTALES OBSERVERS FROM INTERGOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATIONS OBSERVATEURS DES ORGANISATIONS INTERGOVERNEMENTALES

ASOCIACION LATINOAMERICANA DE LIBRE COMERCIO -LATIN AMERICAN FREE TRADE ASSOCIATION ASSOCIATION LATINO-AMERICAINE DE LIBRE ECHANGE

> Raúl LEMA PELAEZ Embajador, Presidente del Comité Ejecutivo Permanente Montevideo

Daniel MESA BERNAL Secretario Ejecutivo a.i. del Comité Ejecutivo Permanente Montevideo

Ernesto MEZA MASCAYANO Director del Departamento de Asuntos Agropecuarios de ALALC Montevideo

Hugo MEDINA Departamento de Asuntos Agropecuarios de ALALC Montevideo

BANCO INTERAMERICANO DE DESARROLLO INTER-AMERICAN DEVELOPMENT BANK BANQUE INTERAMERICAINE DE DEVELOPPEMENT

Eduardo BARROS Representante del BID en Uruguay Montevideo

Arlindo Emilio ALVES MIRANDA Especialista Sector Agrícola Montevideo

Jaime FRADE Asistente de Integración Representación del BID en Uruguay Montevideo

COMITE INTERGUBERNAMENTAL PARA LAS MIGRACIONES EUROPEAS INTERGOVERNMENTAL COMMITTEE FOR EUROPEAN MIGRATION COMITE INTERGOUVERNEMENTAL POUR LES MIGRATIONS EUROPEENNES

M. Guillermo CRUZ DUQUE Representante del CIME en Uruguay Montevideo INSTITUTO INTERAMERICANO DE CIENCIAS AGRICOLAS INTER-AMERICAN INSTITUTE OF AGRICULTURAL SCIENCES INSTITUT INTERAMERICAIN DES SCIENCES AGRICOLES

> José Emilio ARAUJO Director General del IICA San José

Enrique BLAIR Sub-Director General de Coordinación Externa del IICA San José

Leopoldo SANDOVAL VILLEDA Coordinador del CIRA-IICA de Costa Rica San José

Emilio MONTERO BAEZA Director de la Oficina del IICA en Uruguay Montevideo

María ETCHEGARAY Oficial de Prensa IICA Buenos Aires

INSTITUTO INTERAMERICANO DE ESTADISTICA INTER-AMERICAN STATISTICAL INSTITUTE INSTITUT INTERAMERICAIN DE STATISTIQUE

> Darío CAL ETCHEVERRY Director de Investigaciones Económicas Agropecuarias Montevideo

INSTITUTO INTERAMERICANO DEL NIÑO INTER-AMERICAN CHILDREN'S INSTITUTE INSTITUT INTERAMERICAIN DE L'ENFANCE

Rafael SAJON Director General Montevideo

Ubaldino CALVENTO SOLARI Jefe de Estudios Jurídicos y Sociales Instituto Interamericano del Niño Montevideo

JUNTA DEL ACUERDO DE CARTAGENA BOARD OF THE CARTAGENA AGREEMENT CONSEIL DE L'ACCORD DE CARTAGENE

Jaime RODRIGUEZ CAMACHO
Jefe Departamento Desarrollo Agropecuario
Lima

ORGANIZACION DE ESTADOS AMERICANOS ORGANIZATION OF AMERICAN STATES ORGANISATION DES ETATS AMERICAINS

> Gastón URRIOLAGOITIA V. Director de la Oficina de la Secretaría General de la OEA en Uruguay Montevideo

Francisco PEREIRA Sociólogo Rural Asunción

SISTEMA ECONOMICO LATINOAMERICANO LATIN AMERICAN ECONOMIC SYSTEM SYSTEME ECONOMIQUE LATINO-AMERICAIN

Augusto BERMUDEZ Director Programación Caracas

Flamarión FERREIRA Director de Unidad Cooperación Agropecuaria y Alimentación Caracas

OBSERVADORES DE LAS ORGANIZACIONES NO GUBERNAMENTALES OBSERVERS FROM NON-GOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATIONS OBSERVATEURS DES ORGANISATIONS NON GOUVERNEMENTALES

CONSEJO INTERAMERICANO DE COMERCIO Y PRODUCCION INTER-AMERICAN COUNCIL OF COMMERCE AND PRODUCTION CONSEIL INTERAMERICAIN DU COMMERCE ET DE LA PRODUCCION

> Bernardo SUPERVIELLE Presidente de la Sección Uruguaya del Consejo Interamericano de Comercio y Producción Montevideo

Jorge PEIRANO BASSO Secretario Sección Uruguaya Consejo Interamericano de Comercio y Producción Montevideo

CENTRAL LATINOAMERICANA DE TRABAJADORES LATIN AMERICAN CENTRE OF WORKERS CENTRE LATINO-AMERICAIN DE LA MAIN-D'OEUVRE

> Antonio ZANGRANDO Miembro del Comité Ejecutivo Clatran y Miembro del Comité Ejecutivo de ASU CLAT Montevideo

Arles Leda CARUSO LARRAINCI Directora del Instituto Nacional de Institutos Sociales CLAT Montevideo

Miguel José GAZZERA Secretario Ejecutivo de CLAT Buenos Aires

FEDERACION INTERNACIONAL DE PRODUCTORES AGRICOLAS INTERNATIONAL FEDERATION OF AGRICULTURE PRODUCERS FEDERATION INTERNATIONALE DES PRODUCTEURS AGRICOLES

> Carlos GOMEZ ALZAGA Secretario de la Sociedad Rural Argentina Buenos Aires

ORGANIZACION REGIONAL INTERAMERICANA DE TRABAJADORES INTER-AMERICAN REGIONAL ORGANIZATION OF WORKERS ORGANISATION REGIONALE INTERAMERICAINE DES TRAVAILLEURS

> Julio ETCHEVERRY ESPINOLA Representante de ORIT en el Uruguay Montevideo

Roberto Walter BORRAZAS Organización Regional Interamericana de Trabajadores (ORIT) Montevideo

Oscar Ramón DE CAMILLI Organización Regional Interamericana de Trabajadores (ORIT) Montevideo

José Antonio BRACCINI Asesor de ORIT Montevideo

Angel Raúl REYES Representante de la ORIT en Uruguay Montevideo

UNION INTERNACIONAL DE ASOCIACIONES DE TRABAJADORES DE ALIMENTOS Y RAMOS AFINES
INTERNATIONAL UNION OF FOOD AND ALLIED WORKERS' ASSOCIATIONS
UNION INTERNATIONALE DES TRAVAILLEURS DES INDUSTRIES ALIMENTAIRES
ET DES BRANCHES CONNEXES

Enildo IGLESIAS Secretario Regional Unión Internacional de Trabajadores de la Alimentación y Afines Montevideo Medulio GIORELLO Secretario Regional Adjunto Montevideo

OFICINA PERMANENTE INTERNACIONAL DE LA CARNE (OPIC) INTERNATIONAL MEAT OFFICE EUREAU PERMANENT INTERNATIONAL DE LA VIANDE

> José María ALORI Delegado Regional para América del Sur de OPIC Montevideo

> Alberto de las CARRERAS Vice-Presidente de OPIC Buenos Aires

> Walter ROMAY Vice Presidente de OPIC Montevideo

Roberto CARISIMO Consejero de la OPIC Asociación Rural del Paraguay Asunción

María Cristina ISOLABELLA Secretaria de la Delegación Regional de OPIC Montevideo

# SECRETARIA DE LA CONFERENCIA - CONFERENCE SECRETARIAT SECRETARIAT DE LA CONFERENCE

Secretario Secretary Secrétaire

Carlos WIRTH

Oficial de Asuntos de la Conferencia Conference Affairs Officer Chargé de la Conférence

Bernard LINLEY

Oficial de Informes Reports Officer Chargé des rapports

Constantino TAPIAS

Asistente Administrativa Administrative Assistant Assistante administrative

M. Luisa MOCOCAIN

Documentos de la Conferencia Conference Documents Documents de la Conférence

M. Teresa LOPEZ VALLARINO

Intérpretes Interpreters Interprètes M. AZCARATE DE LOZOYA

M. BARNABE

R. BOERO

M. de LANDA

M.T. ESCOBAR-BUDGE

R. JAMES

F. PIRAUD

A. RANDLE

J. SHANUKLIKOFF

Traductores Translators Traducteurs Valerie BARKER Antoinette BIBOLINI Claude LA FRANCE Jean MARECHAL J. SANZ PINILLA

Secretarias Secretaries Secrétaires Ingrid HALEBY
Mónica HALES
Cecilia HIDALGO
Costanza IANNICELLI
Jacqueline JABES-ALTARAS
Militza MARINKOVIC
M. Angélica NAVARRO
Andrée PLIER
Lilian TRISTAIN
Soledad VERGARA

# FUNCIONARIOS DE LA FAO - FAO STAFF FONCTIONNAIRES DE LA FAO

Edouard SAOUMA

Director-General

Pedro MORAL LOPEZ

Subdirector General, Representante Regional para América Latina

Juan Felipe YRIART

Assistant Director-General Development Department

Hernán SANTA CRUZ

Representante Especial del Director General para la Conferencia Mundial de Reforma Agraria y Desarrollo Rural

John C. ABBOTT

Chief, Marketing and Credit Service, Agricultural Services Division

Antonio J. BOTELHO-NEIA

Representante Regional Adjunto para América Latina

Oscar BRAUER

Director, Plant Production and

Protection Division

Claudio FORNARI

Oficial Regional de Información

Fernando FUENZALIDA

Economista Principal Regional y Jefe de la Unidad de Planificación y

Programación

Enrique GONZALEZ-REGUEIRA

Oficial Regional de Información

Т	01	111	íe	H	ſΤ	$\alpha$	ĪΤ	T

Director, Forest Resources Division and Chairman, Interdepartmental Working Group on Natural Resources and Human Environment

Petezval LEMOS

Chief, Regional Bureau for Latin America, Development Department

Luis LOPEZ-CORDOVEZ

Director, División Agrícola Conjunta CEPAL/FAO

Carlos S. MONTAÑES

Oficial Regional en Tenencia de la Tierra y Reforma Agraria

Antonio PEREZ

Senior Economist, Latin American Group, Policy Analysis Division

Franz J. PERITZ

Oficial Regional de Producción y Sanidad Animal

Alexander G. ROCHE

Principal Legal Officer

Rigoberto SANDOVAL

Technical Officer, World Conference on Agrarian Reform and Rural Development

Enrique TORREJON

Oficial a Cargo, Representación de FAO en Uruguay

Enriqueta VILLEGAS

Oficial Regional de Información